
 
VILLAGE BOARD AGENDA 

MONDAY, MARCH 14, 2022 
6:30 PM 

BOARD ROOM, MUNICIPAL BUILDING, 210 COTTONWOOD 
 

Call to Order  
Roll Call  
 
Pledge of Allegiance – Trustee Meyers 
 
Public Comments:  Please be advised the Village Board will receive comments from the public related to 
any item(s) for a three-minute time period per person, with time extensions per the Village President’s 
discretion.   

 
1. Consideration of a motion to approve Village Board minutes of February 14, 2022 and Joint 

Village Board and Joint Architectural Board/Plan Commission minutes of February 14, 2022. 
 

2. Consideration of a motion to approve vouchers for payment in the amount of $5,152,029.43 
 

3. Consideration of actions related to Licenses and Permits. 
a. Consideration of a motion to approve an Operator’s (Bartender) License  

 
4. Consideration of First Reading of Bill for an Ordinance No. 03/14/2022 “An Ordinance to Amend 

Chapter 10 of the Village of Hartland Municipal Code Pertaining to Amusement Devices”. 
 

5. Discussion and consideration of a conceptual review of a proposal for an events venue at 415 W. 
Capitol Drive. 

 
6. Consideration of a motion to approve a Special Events Permit for Swallow Education 

Foundation’s Run Your Socks Off Event, May 14, 2022. 
 

Items referred from the February 21, 2022 Plan Commission meeting 
 

7. Consideration of a motion to approve a Conditional Use Permit for the operation of a secured 
self-storage facility for FreeUp Storage of Hartland, LLC, 840 Rose Drive. 
 

Other Items for Consideration 
 

8. Discussion and consideration of a motion to approve a banner for Kiwanis and BID for the Bark 
River Bash. 

a. If approved, consideration of a motion to add the annual event to the banner policy. 
 

9. Discussion and consideration of a request to allow yarn bombing in downtown Hartland.   
 

10. Discussion and consideration of a motion to approve a 2021 budget amendment and publication 
of the budget amendment.  
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11. Discussion and consideration of a motion to approve Change Order #1 and Final Payment for the 

2021 Slurry Seal Program.  
 

12. Discussion and consideration of a motion to award a contract for Well #2 Rehabilitation. 
 

13. Discussion and consideration of a motion to approve installation of outdoor street lighting by 
WE Energies at 700 Lisbon Road. 

 
14. Discussion and consideration of a motion to award the 2022 Utilities Program to Wood Sewer 

and Excavating, Inc. in the amount of $330,792. 
 

15. Discussion and consideration of a motion to award the 2022 Paving Program to Payne & Dolan, 
Inc. in the amount of $1,046,972.70. 

 
16. Discussion and consideration of a motion to approve a contract with Jefferson Fire for the 

purchase of an ambulance. 
 

17. Discussion and consideration of a motion to deny a claim for unlawful tax for properties located 
in Paradise Trails. 

 
18. Announcements:  The following individuals will be given an opportunity to make 

announcements at the meeting in regards to (1) activities taken since the previous meeting on 
behalf of the community, (2) future municipal activities, and (3) communications received from 
citizens.  It is not contemplated that these matters will be discussed or acted upon.  The 
following individuals may provide announcements:  Village President or individual Village Board 
members or Village Administrator or other Village Staff members. 

 
19. Adjournment. 

 
Ryan Bailey, Interim Village Administrator 

 
Notice:  Please note that upon reasonable notice, efforts will be made to accommodate the needs of disabled 
individuals through appropriate aids and services.  For additional information or to request this service, contact 
Darlene Igl, Village Clerk, at 262-367-2714.  The Municipal Building is handicap accessible. 
 
To participate via Zoom in the Village of Hartland Board meeting, please dial 1 (312) 626-6799.  The Meeting ID is 
815 5219 8801 . 
 
Or participate online:  
 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81552198801?pwd=QStYYjNvbWxCSmNMYkZLa2lCTXI1dz09 
 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81552198801?pwd=QStYYjNvbWxCSmNMYkZLa2lCTXI1dz09


 
VILLAGE BOARD MINUTES 

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 14, 2022 
6:30 PM 

BOARD ROOM, MUNICIPAL BUILDING, 210 COTTONWOOD 
 

Call to Order  
Roll Call  
 
Present:  Trustees Pfeiffer, Dorau. Meyers, Wallschlager, Conner, Ludtke, President Pfannerstill 
 
Others Present:  Interim Administrator Bailey, Clerk Igl, Interim DPW Director Felkner, Police Chief 
Misko, Park Board Chair Tim Hallquist, Fire Chief Jambretz, Rec Director Yogerst, Val Wisniewski, Steve 
Berger, Rebecca Rebholz, Jim Muenzenberger, Erin Guenterberg, John Siepmann.   
 
Pledge of Allegiance – President Pfannerstill 
 
Public Comments:  Please be advised the Village Board will receive comments from the public related to 
any item(s) for a three-minute time period per person, with time extensions per the Village President’s 
discretion.  No comments heard. 

 
1. Motion (Meyers/Conner) to approve Village Board minutes of January 24, 2022.  Motion carried. 

 
2. Motion (Wallschlager/Pfeiffer) to approve vouchers for payment in the amount of 

$6,251,574.18.  Motion carried.  Pfannerstill and Meyers abstained. 
 

3. Consideration of actions related to Licenses and Permits. 
a. Motion (Dorau/Conner) to approve Operator’s (Bartender) Licenses as read.  Motion 

carried. 
b. Motion (Meyers/Ludtke) to approve a Temporary Class “B”/”Class B” Retailer’s License 

for Hartland Chamber of Commerce Party in the Park.  Motion carried.  Dorau abstained. 
 

Items referred from the February 7, 2022 Park & Recreation Board meeting 
 

4. Consideration of a motion to affirm the Park and Recreation Board approval of the use of the 
Nixon Park and a Special Events Permit for Hartland Kids Day, Erin Guenterberg, on July 27, 
2022. 
 
Rec Director Yogerst stated that the event will be the same as last year except the bus shuttle 
location may be moved to the Lake Country Lutheran parking lot.  There was a staff concern 
related to garbage, but it was confirmed that there will be a dumpster at the event from Waste 
Management.  It was stated that food vendor permits have been submitted and all fees paid.  
There was discussion of signage proposed and it was clarified that fees apply for the signage 
which is placed prior to the event.  Trustee Wallschlager asked whether there would be a 
banner hung over Capitol and there will not be.  Trustee Wallschlager stated that most of the 
insurance certificates provided are either expired or will soon expire.  It was stated that staff will 
monitor and be sure to receive insurance certificates after policies are renewed.   Motion 
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(Pfeiffer/Dorau) to affirm the Park and Recreation Board approval of the use of the Nixon Park 
and a Special Events Permit for Hartland Kids Day, Erin Guenterberg, on July 27, 2022.  Motion 
carried. 
 

5. Consideration of a motion to affirm the Park and Recreation Board approval of the use of the 
Nixon Park and a Special Events Permit for Party in the Park, Hartland Chamber of Commerce, 
on July 23, 2022. 

 
Motion (Meyers/Pfeiffer) to affirm the Park and Recreation Board approval of the use of the 
Nixon Park and approve a Special Events Permit for Party in the Park, Hartland Chamber of 
Commerce, on July 23, 2022.  Motion carried.  Dorau abstained. 

 
Other items for consideration 

 
6. Consideration of a motion to approve Special Events Permits for Beer Snobs for Snob Fest (June 

18, 2022), Snob Fair (August 20, 2022) and Snobtoberfest, (October 1, 2022). 
 
Steve Berger, Beer Snobs, stated that the fees have been paid, completed forms submitted, 
proof of insurance provided and notification was sent to neighboring property owners including 
the new owner of the former Hartland Inn.  Trustee Meyers asked for confirmation that music 
would stop at 11:00 p.m. and it was confirmed.  Motion (Pfeiffer/Conner) to approve Special 
Events Permits for Beer Snobs for Snob Fest (June 18, 2022), Snob Fair (August 20, 2022) and 
Snobtoberfest, (October 1, 2022).  Trustee Dorau asked if these events may impact the Hartland 
Inn property.  Interim Administrator Bailey stated that the Village had not received any plans for 
the property from the new owner.  Berger stated that he will go meet with the new owner(s) 
and will move the event slightly if necessary to accommodate parking at the Hartland Inn site.  
Chief Misko asked that music end at 11:00 p.m. and all outdoor activities shut down at that time 
as well to be consistent.  Motion carried. 
 

7. Consideration of a motion to approve a Special Events Permit for Kiwanis of Greater Hartland 
and BID for Hartland’s Bark River Bash (April 30, 2022). 

 
 Motion (Meyers/Conner) to approve a Special Events Permit for Kiwanis of Greater Hartland and 
 BID for Hartland’s Bark River Bash (April 30, 2022).  Motion carried.  Interim Administrator Bailey 
 asked whether the groups would be asking for permission to hang a banner at a later date.  
 Muenzenberger stated that a banner was allowed last year and that the date listed on the 
 banner would be updated for this year.  It was stated that the event is not listed as allowed by 
 the banner policy so would need Village Board approval.   
 

8. Consideration of a motion to approve a reduction in the Letter of Credit for Phase 1 and Phase 2 
of the Paradise Trails development and to accept Phase 1 Public Infrastructure. 
 
Interim Administrator Bailey stated that this request had been received from the developer.  
The request was reviewed by staff and it was stated that the remaining letter of credit would be 
sufficient to cover any work not completed.  Motion (Meyers/Conner) to approve a reduction in 
the Letter of Credit for Phase 1 and Phase 2 of the Paradise Trails development and to accept 
Phase 1 Public Infrastructure.  Motion carried. 
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9. Consideration of a motion to approve Sandhill of Hartland, LLC – Letter of Credit Reduction #1.    

 
 Interim Administrator Bailey stated that staff is comfortable with the reduction requested.  
 Motion (Conner/Dorau) to approve Sandhill of Hartland, LLC – Letter of Credit Reduction #1.  
 Motion carried. 
 

10. Discussion and consideration of a motion to enter into a contract with Chief Brahm related to 
1938 Ford fire truck. 
 
Chief Jambretz stated that the vehicle is currently stored at the Lisbon Fire Department as we do 
not have room for it in the station.  Jambretz stated that Chief Brahm had offered to restore the 
vehicle at no cost to the Village with the Village being able to use it or get it back at any time.  It 
was stated that Chief Brahm has old engines that are stored in a warehouse in Waukesha.  It 
was stated that it is difficult to find a driver able to drive the vehicle.  Motion (Pfeiffer/Ludtke) to 
enter into a contract with Chief Brahm related to the 1938 Ford fire truck.  The contract will be 
submitted to the Village Board for consideration with the Village retaining ownership.  Motion 
carried. 
 

11. Discussion and consideration of a motion to approve a contract with Jefferson Fire for the 
purchase of an ambulance. 
 
Chief Jambretz stated that three options were outlined in the memo.  His recommendation was 
to purchase a demo unit that would be used as a demo until March or April and would have less 
than 10,000 miles when received by the department.  Trustee Meyers stated that he thought we 
had looked at keeping the truck and putting a new box on it.  Chief Jambretz stated that it was 
the opposite as we would need to replace the chassis and rehab the box that we have.  It was 
stated that the vehicle that will replaced will have about 75,000 miles on it.  Chief Jambretz 
stated that it was his recommendation to purchase the demo unit due to the savings.  Trustee 
Ludtke asked if his recommendation was based only on the cost.  He stated that it was cost, 
delivery time and the demo unit being similar to the existing unit.   
 
President Pfannerstill suggested that this item be held over for a period of time for additional 
bids and stated that the request for proposals should be rather broad.  Trustee Meyers 
expressed concerns about holding off and potentially losing the opportunity.  Trustee Pfeiffer 
also raised concerns that the vehicle could be sold to another department.  Trustee Ludtke 
commented that companies can’t always deliver due to the current market and this pushes the 
Village to move quicker than usual.  Trustee Conner asked how many other ambulance 
companies are out there.  It was stated that Jefferson Fire would service the vehicle and deal 
with any warranty issues.   
 
Trustee Conner asked if it would be feasible to get a few more bids for the next Village Board 
meeting and whether Jefferson could keep the demo for a few more weeks.  Chief Jambretz 
stated that Jefferson Fire will need an answer when the vehicle is closer to production.   

 
12. Discussion and consideration of awarding a contract to Boland Recreation for the purchase of 

playground equipment for Centennial Park. 
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Interim DPW Director Felkner stated that the replacement equipment was in the 2022 budget.  
He stated that he received two proposals and that wood chips would still need to be purchased.  
He stated that the Park Board had asked for either rubber matting or rubber chips.  Due to 
prices for the materials, it was suggested that rubber chips be used.  Interim DPW Director 
Felkner stated that the order would be placed but not installed until October.  Motion 
(Pfeiffer/Dorau) to award a contract to Boland Recreation for the purchase of playground 
equipment for Centennial Park.  Motion carried. 

 
13. Discussion and consideration of Village Board room mural concept. 

 
Concepts for the mural in the Village Board room were reviewed.  Motion (Dorau/Pfeiffer) to 
move forward with the concept identified as number six.  Motion carried. 
 

14. Announcements:  The following individuals will be given an opportunity to make 
announcements at the meeting in regards to (1) activities taken since the previous meeting on 
behalf of the community, (2) future municipal activities, and (3) communications received from 
citizens.  It is not contemplated that these matters will be discussed or acted upon.  The 
following individuals may provide announcements:  Village President or individual Village Board 
members or Village Administrator or other Village Staff members. 
 
Trustee Ludtke thanked staff and the community for support given to the Sons of American 
Legion of their recent event. 
 
Chief Misko provided an update on the squad issues stating that he is hoping a transmission 
becomes available soon so that one of the squads can be put back in service.   
 
President Pfannerstill wished all a Happy Valentine’s Day. 

 
15. Adjournment. 

 
 Motion (Dorau/Conner) to adjourn at 7:12 p.m.  Motion carried. 
 
 Respectfully submitted, 
 
 Darlene Igl 
 Village Clerk 
 
 



 
 
 

JOINT MEETING OF VILLAGE BOARD  
AND JOINT ARCHITECTURAL BOARD/PLAN COMMISSION MINUTES 

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 14, 2022 
5:30 PM 

BOARD ROOM, MUNICIPAL BUILDING, 210 COTTONWOOD 
 

 
Call to Order: (1) Village Board  (2) Joint Architectural Board/Plan Commission 
Roll Call for each Governmental Body 
 
Board Members Present:  Trustees Dorau. Meyers, Wallschlager, Conner (arrived 5:32), President 
Pfannerstill.  Joint Architectural Board/Plan Commission members present:  Jeff Bierman (arrived 5:32), 
David de Courcy Bower, Tim Hallquist, Chip Schneeberger. 
Absent:  Trustees Pfeiffer and Ludtke.   
Excused:  Joint Architectural Board/Plan Commission member Xykis. 
 
Also present:  Interim Administrator Bailey, Fire Chief Jambretz, Police Chief Misko, DPW Director 
Felkner, Village Engineer Amtmann, Building Inspector Hussinger, Fiduciary Real Estate Development 
Representatives Ryan Schultz, Tony DeRosa, David Ferrell, and Ashley Poull, AG Architecture 
Representatives Eric Harrmann and Justin Koeppler, The Sigma Group Representative Chris Carr, other 
interested parties.   
 
Pledge of Allegiance – President Pfannerstill 
 
Public Comments:  Please be advised the Village Board will receive comments from the public related to 
any item(s) for a three-minute time period per person, with time extensions per the Village President’s 
discretion.  None received. 

 
1. Presentation and question/answer period: Concept for development of the pit/quarry property 

located at 700 W. Capitol Drive 
 
Tony DeRosa, Fiduciary Real Estate Development, provided a presentation on “Seasons at 
Hartland,” a proposed development for the property at 700 W. Capitol Drive.  It was stated that 
Fiduciary Real Estate Development is based in Milwaukee and focuses on mixed-use, luxury 
multi-family, commercial/retail and medical office developments.  Photos of some of their 
recently completed projects were provided including State Street Station (Wauwatosa), 
Arrabelle (Cedarburg), Orchard Hills (Oak Creek) and Orthopedic Associates of WI (Delafield).   
 
It was stated that the property is 49.05 acres, is currently zoned Q-1 Quarry/Extractive and is 
shown in the 2045 land use plan as high-density.  A “highest and best use analysis” was 
conducted, and it was determined that the site is not ideal for office, retail, or industrial 
development.  Market research indicates that there is a demand for the type of development 
proposed.  It is intended to be multi-family with a mix of studios, one-, two- and three-bedroom 
units with a monthly rent of $1,400 to $2,700.  The units would have more of a condo or 
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townhome feel, all with private direct entries.  Amenities will include 2 clubhouses, pool, fitness 
center, walkability and on-site property management.  It is intended to provide a maintenance 
free living experience with no more than 20 apartments per building.  Units will have an open 
concept floor plan and high-end finishes.  
 
The proposed site plan was presented stating that there are significant constraints on the 
property.  A total of 445 units would be included proposed as two phases with a density of 9 
apartments per acre.  The main entrance would be off Palmer with a secondary access off of 
Capitol.  An animated video site fly through was presented as well as a follow-up fly through 
depicting the comparison of the existing conditions to the potential future development.   
 
Chris Carr, Sigma Group, presented photos of the existing property.  He stated that there are 
challenges such as no existing infrastructure on the site, all new road improvements would be 
necessary for road access, fill would be required to allow for gravity sewer service, over 200,000 
yards of dirt would need to be moved to create developable areas and existing side slopes 
require analysis and special treatment to ensure long term stability.   
 
Tony DeRosa stated that development of this property would not be possible without a 
partnership with the Village due to extraordinary costs and challenges.  He stated that they did 
not have all the answers related to the proposed development but have a good understanding.  
He stated that they would be seeking preliminary TIF assistance of between $6,000,000 and 
$8,000,000 as “pay-as-you-go”.  As a percentage of the total project, it would be 8-10%.  The 
estimated assessed value would be $91,000,000 over both phases equating to approximately 
$1.1 million in taxes.  He stated that the payback period is estimated at 15 years from the start 
of construction.   
 
Questions were taken from the boards.  Trustee Wallschlager stated that she has many detailed 
questions which would come later including issues such as parking and traffic.  She stated that 
she is interested in a site visit but was unable to make the recent opportunity.  She asked if 
there would be staff on the property once complete.  It was stated that leasing professionals 
would operate out of the clubhouse. 
 
Chip Schneeberger stated that he would like to see connectivity to the Village.  Tim Hallquist 
stated that he has no issues and was happy with the concept.  David de Courcy Bower stated 
that the development proposed was the concept envisioned in the creation of the comp plan.  
The need for this type of housing with a higher density was identified in the plan with a portion 
remaining green space.  He stated that he felt that the overall proposal compares to the comp 
plan and recognizes there are challenges as well as environmental concerns but that overall, the 
plan is consistent with the comp plan.  Jeff Bierman raised concerns about buried concrete and a 
tunnel that exists on the property but stated that the concept is good. 
 
Village Engineer Amtmann stated that he has talked to the group about the challenges, and they 
are aware of what needs to be addressed.  He stated that all utilities should be private on site 
and tap into public utilities in the right of way.  He stated that a traffic study may be required to 
consider access options and to coordinate with potential development to the west.  Building 
Inspector Hussinger had no additional comments. 
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Trustee Conner stated that he liked the concept, believed it is what the Village needs but may 
be concerned with projected traffic due to the density proposed.  Trustee Meyers stated that he 
strongly believes this type of development is needed and supports the project despite the 
challenges with the site.  Trustee Dorau stated that she had no issues with the concept.  
President Pfannerstill commented that there is a benefit to being able to develop what seemed 
to be an undevelopable property.  He thanked the team for coming forward with numbers.   He 
stated that the Riverwalk project had asked for 17% of the project to be funded with TIF.  He 
stated that in this case, the proposal is to fund only 9% but the project has an extremely high 
value.  He stated that he was in favor of conducting a traffic study as the entrance is close to the 
intersection and that the potential development of the adjacent property should be considered.   
Interim Administrator Bailey provided an overview of “pay go” TIF funding stating that it is more 
advantageous for the Village with more risk taken by the developer by putting up funding first.   
 
Tony DeRosa stated that he appreciated the comments and would encourage anyone that was 
interested to visit the site.  He reiterated that without partnership with the Village, the project 
would not be feasible and that he would arrange for an additional walk through of the site.   

 
2. Consideration of a motion to refer project to the Joint Architectural Board/Plan Commission. 

 
Motion (Dorau/Conner) to refer the project to the Joint Architectural Board/Plan Commission.  
Wallschlager opposed.  Motion carried. 

 
3. Adjournment. 

 
 Motion (Dorau/Conner) to adjourn the joint meeting.  Motion carried.  Adjourned at 6:22 p.m. 
 
 Respectfully submitted, 
 
 Darlene Igl 
 Village Clerk 
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